
Swami Vivekananda was a multi-faceted genius who gave a new direction to the whole 
world and taught people the art of living, learning, leading a grand and successful life and 
reaching to the pinnacle of peace, prosperity, spirituality, tolerance and acceptance despite 
many difficulties and disappointments, pains and problems, struggles and constant conflicts 
in life. He was a monk, a social reformer, a teacher, a leader, an artist, a thinker, a mystic, a 
philosopher and a saint-patriot of modern India. His philosophy and teaching on life, religion, 
education, social service, woman empowerment, youth, karma yoga, Vedanta etc. are 
pregnant with high ideas and lofty ideals that continue to inspire and fuel millions of people 
across the world.

This paper aims to examine and analyze the things which make Narendranath Dutt, a 
Swami who is the guiding star of the destiny of millions of people across the globe. Who and 
what were behind Swami’s short but meaningful and successful journey called life? What are 
the contributions of Swami Vivekananda to India’s culture and religion? We live in an era 
which is marked by social, political, cultural, religious and economic tension and turmoil. So, 
in order to save our society from these conflicts and problems, we need the teaching and 
philosophy of Swami Vivekananda. We need him today more than people needed him at that 
time. He is more relevant today than he was at his time. Therefore, the paper also focuses on 
the role of Vivekananda in shaping and architecting the future of modern India. What is the 
relevance of his teaching and philosophy in our corrupt contemporary society? The paper 
also emphasizes on how his teaching and philosophy moulds the destiny of modern India. 

Swami Vivekananda was the spiritual and cultural ambassador of modern India to the 
West who introduced the philosophy of Vedanta and spread the message of Hinduism across 
the world. This paper points out the turning moments of his life which transformed an 
ordinary boy into an extra-ordinary and the world’s most influencing Swami across the 
globe. How he impacts influences and guides the misguided youths of India and across the 
world. It highlights the reasons why people were captivated and magnetized by his magnetic 
personality and people are still continue to be so even today. 
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The journey from Narendra to a universal Swami was not the bed of roses but full of thorns 
and pricks, struggles and sacrifices, difficulties and disappointments, conflicts and crisis, 
trials and tribulations and finally the triumph over the whole world. There are many swamis 
behind this magical swami and many heroes behind the curtain for this hero on stage.
Narendra had courage enough to listen to the call of conscience and follow his heart. He did 
what he loved to do and what he had passion and flair for and pursued that passion whole 
heartedly keeping his desire burning in his head and heart till the dream was manifested into 
reality. This was the rare quality which he possessed where others lacked it. Paulo Coelho, a 
distinguished novelist rightly said in his popular novel The Alchemist: "When a person really 
desires something, all the universe conspires to help that person to realize his dream" (Coelho 
P. 109). 

Narendra metamorphosed into an eternal swami because he trod the untrodden path 
and in the words of Robert Frost" "Two roads diverged in a wood, and I - I took one less 
travelled by, And that has made all the difference." (The Road Not Taken. Line 18-20).
Swami Vivekananda was a man with a mission and message who had "miles to go before" he 
slept. (Stopping by Woods on a Snowy Evening Line-15). 

The Odyssey from extraordinary Narendra to the world’s most influential Swami is 
very short but significant, full of insults and invectives, ups and downs, hardship and 
happiness and he learnt from the great sacred book called life and preached the people what 
he practiced and experimented in his life. Narendra as a student refused to believe in 
anything without pragmatic proof and logical base and in the later years he advocated : "Do 
not believe in a thing because you have read it in the book. Do not believe in a thing because 
another man has said it was true. Do not believe in words because they are hallowed by 
tradition. Find out the truth for yourself. Reason it out. That is realization "(Vivekanand: A 
Biography p. 17). 

 Born on an auspicious day Maker Sankranti, a Hindu festival in 1863, Narendra was a 
prodigious child with sharp memory and keen concentration power and had insatiable desire 
for reading and learning. His mother said about him “I prayed to shiva for a son and he has 
sent me one of his demons”. (The Life of Swami by Eastern and Western Disciples p.10). 
Some of his childhood attributes were indicative of his future life style which was adopted 
later on.

There are some major factors and some significant stages/phases of Narendra’s life 
journey which make him the most inspiring swami across the globe. There are some people 
behind his short but successful mission. These factors/people / phases are (i) Family 
ambience or the role of his parents (ii) Schooling and colleging, (iii) Meeting with a 
Mysterious and Magical Man or the role of a guru, (iv) Conflict and crisis of his adolescent 
age, (v) As a pilgrim across India or exploration of India, (vi) Odyssey to the west or 
Chicago Speech, (vii) His contribution to the world's culture and religion or the legacy of
love, service and renunciation (viii) Relevance of his teaching, preaching and philosophy in 
contemporary times.  
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Narendra was born in a very good family where his mother 
Bhubneshar Devi, a highly religious and a devoted house wife and his father Vishwanath 
Datta, an attorney by profession and an intellectual and a philanthropist. His grandfather 
Durgacharan Datta, a Sanskrit and Persian scholar and became a monk at the age of twenty 
five and left his home. 

Narendra imbibed the spirit of reading ancient Hindu Scriptures such as the Ramayana, the 
Mahabharata, the Vedas, the Purans etc. from his mother. He learnt the liberal logical and 
philanthropic attitude from his father and the spirit of scholarship and sanyasi-life style from 
his grandfather. This is the influence of his family members on his personality. His mother 
always encouraged him to follow the path of truth and she played a very significant role in 
developing his morals and manners, inner virtues and values which shaped his life. His 
mother taught him “always follow the truth without caring about the result” (A Biography p. 
15). In the later years of his life, he said to the audience “I am indebted to my mother for 
whatever knowledge I have acquired" (A Biography  p. 15).  

Once when his father was giving money to the poor, he questioned his father if you would 
give away all, what was left to me? His father took him to the mirror and said what you see 
in the mirror. He said it was me then his father replied you were the physical strength and 
intellectual sound mind, you were the strong personality. This is your wealth. Don’t go after 
wealth. It comes today and goes tomorrow. This was the lesson which he got during his 
adolescent age and this was the sound philosophical ambience of his family. His parents were 
lovers of music so he also developed interest in music. So, there was the everlasting impact 
of his family samskara on his personality.  

The second immense influence on his life was of his education. As a student he was a
voracious reader. He was a student of eclectic interests and so he read anything and 
everything intensively and extensively. He read books on philosophy, religion, art, literature, 
history and social science. Besides these subjects he read ancient Indian scriptures such as 
the Vedas, the Purans,   the Gita, the Ramayana and the Mahabharta. At college level he 
studied European history and read western writers & philosophers such as J.S. Mill, Kant, 
David Hume, Hegel, Charles Darwin, Auguste Cante, Spencer etc. He was also keen 
interested in Sanskrit and Bengali Literature. This wide range of knowledge helped him to 
develop philosophical depth and rational approach to anything and everything. Due to this 
profound depth of knowledge he was able to provide logical basis to religion and 
philosophical and humanistic approach to science.

While Narendra was a student, he was passing through spiritual crisis. His aversion to idol 
worship and belief in God without form were the result of his association with Brahmo
Samaj, a reformist religious movement of that time founded by Sri Raja Ram Mohan Roy
who wanted to eradicate the rituals and orthodoxy prevalent in Hinduism. But his association 
with it could not quench his spiritual thirst. Like Shakespeare’s Hamlet, Narendra was in “to 
be or not be” situation (Act-3 sccene-1, p. 284). He was unable to decide between two kinds 
of life: active social life of senses or meditative and contemplative life of a sanyasi. He was 
passing through inner conflict and he used to ask questions about god to intellectual people 
of that time but he was not satisfied. Once he asked Devendranath, a leader of Brahmo Samaj 
that he had seen God. Devendranath had no answer to this question and he replied: “My boy 
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you have the eyes of Yogi, you should practice meditation.” (Vivekanand: A Biography p. 
25). 

Once the principal W. Hastie was teaching Wordsworth’s poem's line "Our birth is 
but a sleep and a forgetting, The soul that rises with us, our life's star, Hath had elsewhere its 
setting, and cometh from a far”. (Odd on Intimations of Immortality from Recollections of 
Early Childhood line 52 – 54). The professor said that Wordsworth had written it in the state 
of trance. Young and curious mind of Narendra was unable to fathom the state of trance. So 
he asked many questions regarding it to the professor. The professor was unable to answer 
his metaphysical questions and suggested the name of Ram Krishna Paramhans and he said if 
you want to understand the state of trance then visit Sri Ram Krishna. This was the most 
turning moment of his life. The same name was also suggested by his relative Ramchandra 
who told him “If you really want to cultivate spirituality, then visit Ramkrishana at 
Dakshneswar (Vivekanand: A Biography p .25). 

Narendra’s meeting with Sri Ram Krishna was the most significant moment in 
making him an eternal Swami. Had he not met him, he would not have become the greatest 
and the most motivational Swami of the world. The first meeting and conversation between 
them left an indelible impact on Narendra’s head and heart. For the first time in his life, he 
was before a man who affirmed that he had seen God. The guru started to dispel the darkness 
of his disciple’s mind who was puzzled and bewildered. The guru was able to see the seed 
which was hidden in disciple's heart and capable of understanding the purpose of his birth.
Sri Ram Krishna said to him with folded hand “Lord’ I know you are the ancient sage Nara –
the incarnation of Narayan – born on earth to remove the miseries of mankind” (Vivekanand: 
A Biography p. 33). But Narendra could not believe his words.  

His rational and logical mind wanted to test and experiment everything. Initially Narendra 
revolted against his guru’s thoughts, words and deeds but his guru tolerated his views and 
opinions patiently and taught him "to see the truth from all angles". After so many tests and 
experiments Narendra accepted him as his guru and under the guidance of his guru spiritual 
metamorphosis started taking place and after five years of arduous spiritual training, 
Narendra was at the peak of peace, spirituality and renunciation. The severe apprenceship 
under Sri Ram Krishna transformed perplexed, perturbed and puzzled Narendra into a 
spiritual giant who was ready to sacrifice anything and everything for the sake of service to 
humanity and for the realisation of God. 

The sudden death of Narendra’s father in 1884 left the family in the lurch. The family 
was laden with huge debts and dues due to his father’s generous way of living and the 
responsibility of the whole family came on his shoulder. The family was suffering from 
starvation and was unable to fulfil the bare necessities of daily life. Narendra tried his hand 
but could not get a job. The matrimonial and immoral proposals came from some wealthy 
women to put an end to financial crisis but he refused them. This dire poverty of the family 
forced him to question the existence of God. He moved from pillar to post and left no stone 
unturned but could not get an employment to save the family from this calamity. During this 
phase he suffered from acute conflict between worldly life of senses and the ascetic life of 
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sanyasi. Finally he decided to renounce the world but his guru said to him “with great 
feeling: I know you are born for mother’s work. I also know that you will be a monk. But 
stay in the world as long as I live, for my sake at least.” (A Biography, p. 53). 

This is the depth and vision of a true guru about his disciple and it also shows the deep 
attachment and love between guru and disciple. The Kali temple event is also one of the 
turning moments of Narendra’s life. He went to pray to the Mother Kali, advised by his guru 
to ask for worldly things for the starving family but Narendra’s could not ask though he went 
to temple thrice but he asked only for knowledge and renunciation. This incident left an
indelible impact on his head and heart and due to this his guru took the charge of his family’s 
basic needs. Before the death of Sri Ram Krishna, he told Narendra to train and guide his 
brother disciples. 

After the departure of Narendra’s 
guru, he took the charge of his brother disciples, taught and trained them in philosophy, 
religion, the Vedas and the Upnishada, western science and logic etc. and established Ram 
Krishna Math at Barangore. Narendra assumed the name Vividishanand and with his eight 
disciples and took the monastic vow. The Baranagar math was shifted to new place at Belur 
in January 1899, popularly known as Belur math now.  

 Vivekananda left the math in 1888 and became a wandering monk in quest of truth.
He as a pilgrim went across India, taught and preached people irrespective of their caste, 
class, colour and creed. During this phase of life he met people of different strata and “the 
great book of life taught him more than the printed words of the libraries". He very closely 
felt and observed ignorance, jealousy, pettiness, poverty, starvation, suffering and sorrow, 
pains and problems, difficulties and disappointments of the people of India. These poignant 
problems moved him deeply and made his heart bleed profusely. While mediating at the rock 
of Kanyakumari he took the vow of the “Regeneration of India”. He observed “God 
struggling in humanity” and made “himself a channel of the divine spirit in the service of 
mankind”. (A Biography: p 101, 102). In this process, he explored the real India. 

When Narendra was at Rameshwaram, he came across the Raja of Ramnad named 
Bhaskara Setupati who became his staunch disciple and requested him to go to the 
Parliament of Religion at Chicago and promised to provide all help in this mission. Before 
leaving for America, Narendra took the name of Vivekananda suggested by Maharaja of 
Khetri. Though this journey to the west was full of struggles and disappointments yet it 
proved to be very grand and successful and transformed Narendra into full-fledged global 
Swami. The Parliament of Religion gave him the launching pad from where he took the 
international flight and became an international hero from regional / national hero.  

During his visit to America he faced plethora of problems. He went there without knowing 
the exact date of nomination, conditions of nomination, climate of America and cost of 
staying there. When he was short of money he cabled to his friends asking for money and 
credential from a recognised religious group, but the secretary of the society sent a reply: 
“Let the devil die of cold”. (quoted in Rolland: The Life of Vivekanad p. 27). Despite 
plethora of pains and problems, he did not accept defeat and tried to manage and arrange 
things for the mission. His struggle reminds me that of Hemingway’s hero Santiago, an old 

Volume II, Issue IV, August  2014    -    ISSN 2321-7065

http://www.ijellh.com 352



fisher man about whom the novelist emphasizes: “But man is not made for defeat. Man can 
be destroyed but not defeated (Hemingway p. 79). This was the indomitable will and spirit of 
Vivekananda.  

Vivekananda's inspiring speech at the Parliament of Religion cast a spell on all the
audience/listeners who had come from different parts of the world representing different 
religions, societies, groups etc. This simple, soothing and loving words “Sisters and brothers 
of America” touched and moved the head and heart of the people and he got standing 
ovation. He emphasised that Hinduism was the mother of all the religions which taught 
people to “Accept and understand one another” (quoted in Rolland p. 30). Swami spoke at 
various themes such as religion, Hinduism, Vendantic philosophy, Buddhism etc at different 
sessions. He rose to the level of global Swami and became one of the best and the greatest 
speakers of the Parliament of Religion. “American press recognised him as undoubtedly the 
greatest figure in the Parliament of Religion. After hearing him we felt how foolish it is to 
send missionaries to their learned nation". (quoted in Rolland 2013, p. 32): He emphasized 
on universal religion which would unite all and harmonize all problems of the world and at 
this stage he became the cultural and spiritual ambassador of India to the west who 
introduced, taught and preached ancient Indian Vedantic philosophy to the whole world and 
changed the heart of the people who had narrow notion about India. And after this wonderful 
opening in the parliament of religion at Chicago, the rest is history. 

India and the whole world is indebted to Swami for his immense contribution to India 
and to the world’s culture, religion and philosophy. His teaching and philosophy gave a new 
dimension to the domain of education, religion, service, Humanism, Woman empowerment, 
Karma, Bhakti and Jnana yoga, Vedanta, Upnishada, Patriotism, life and living, sacrifice etc.
According to him education is about “character building”, “life-giving” and “man-making”. 
It is not about the collection of mere facts but developing the concentration power. If we take 
one idea and make it our life and character then we have more education than any man who 
has learnt all the books of the library “The ass caring its load of sandalwood knows only the 
weight not the value of the sandalwood.” (quoted in To the Youth of India). 

Vivekananda revolutionized the concept of religion. For him realisation is religion. 
Religion was/is the bone of contention between different communities and societies. 
According to Vivekanand each religion must assimilate the spirit of others and yet preserve 
its individuality and grow according to its own pace of growth. The service to the poor and 
needy is the best worship to please Almighty and prayer to God. He resolved and harmonized 
the age-old conflict between science and religion. He became the powerful bridge between
them and preached people that both were complementary to each other. He challenged 
Kipling’s view that “East is East and West is West and never the Twain shall meet?” (The 
Ballad of East and West Line-1) and synthesizes both and emphasised that true peace, 
prosperity and progress can be achieved through the marriage between the East and the West. 
He provided the scientific foundation to religion and philosophical base and humanistic 
purpose to science. If we take materialism of the West and spirituality of the East and the 
blend of these two would be the best and the greatest civilisation of the world so far. 
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 Vivekananda's message inspired the greatest freedom fighters like Mahatma Gandhi, 
Subhash Chandra Boss, C. Rajagopalachari etc and still continues to inspires us in various 
ways. He tried to awake the sleeping giants of India from slumber and sluggishness: Arise, 
awake, and stop not till the goal is reached.”  (quoted in To the Youth of India p. 108.). His 
philosophy and teaching have food for thought for thinkers, youths, seekers, philosophers, 
teachers, students and scholars, sociologists and psychologists, educationists, leaders, 
humanists, reformers, saints and sages and guide them well. He gave them the purpose of life 
“They alone live who live for others, the rest are more dead than alive”. His each and every 
word is pregnant with powerful and inspiring message which is enough to direct and light the 
people. He is a friend for all irrespective of age, caste, class, community, gender and religion. 

Vivekananda played a very key role in making and shaping the future of India by his 
words, thoughts and deeds. He wanted India to adopt the scientific culture of the West and 
blend it with Indian spirituality then India will conquer the whole world. He hammered all 
the ills and evils of the society at his time such as illiteracy, ignorance, casteism, exploitation, 
poverty, discrimination and domination etc. and provided solution to all these problems. He 
wanted to rejuvenate, regenerate and make India prosper through the revival of its culture 
and religion because India is a religious country and religion dominates our life and living.  

Vivekananda's new concept and reinterpretation of science and religion, education, culture, 
man, ethics and morality, Vedanta, Hinduism, service, karma and bhakti yoga is immensely 
popular and universal. Unlike Descarte who said “I think therefore I am”, Vivekanand 
according to Vedantic philosophy said “I am therefore I think". Descarte emphasized on 
deeds while Vivekananda on doer. The universal Vedantic philosophy which was asserted by 
him is for the upliftment of humanity. Another universal teaching of the Vedanta is that it 
gives liberty to choose any path to reach him because "as many people so many paths." 

Vivekananda’s philosophy is still relevant across the globe because his philosophy is 
of universal nature. His preachings and teachings are not for particular person or place or 
religion or community but they are for the upliftment of whole mankind. He was the first 
Swami who broke all barriers and for whom Vasudhaiv Kutumbakam the whole world is my 
family)". His teachings have the pills and medicines for all ills and evils of the society 
whether it is cultural, religious, political, moral and ethical. We need him more today then 
people needed him at his time because we are surrounded with many problems and perils. If 
we can assimilate and imbibe his ideas then surely we can reach the peak of peace, prosperity 
and progress without any hurdles. 

Besides above mentioned factors, phases and turning moments, he had some 
exceptional qualities which shaped this man and his mission and message His Knowledge of 
Eastern and Western cultures, curiosity, spiritual experiences, understanding of India, 
prodigious memory power, indomitable will power, unflinching concentration, unshakable 
faith in God and guru, dynamic and all-round developed personality, magical voice, 
observance of celibacy, quest for truth etc.. 

To sum up, Swami Vivekananda was a man with a mission and message to not 
only India but to the whole world. He left the legacy of love, service, sacrifice, compassion, 
renunciation and patriotism. He also left everlasting footprints on the history of humanity. 
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His journey of life was short but very significant, full of trials and triumphs, arduous 
struggles and constant conflicts, difficulties and disappointments which were blessing in 
disguise and made him immortal. Shakespeare is very relevant in Swami's case when he says 
"Sweet are the uses of adversity" (Act 2, Scene-1, Line-12). His contribution to India and to 
the world's culture and religion is immense and priceless. He was born to arise and awake the 
sleeping India and the whole world with his loving and magical voice, magnetic personality, 
divine presence, profound philosophical depth which motivated, mesmerized and attracted 
the attention of millions of people across the globe and still continue to do so even today. His 
teaching and philosophy contain the medicines for all the moral maladies and pills for social 
and political perils and problems of the society. If we want to save our society from cultural, 
religious, economic tension and turmoil, and ideological and communal confusion then we 
have to inculcate, imbibe and disseminate the morals and manners, values and principles, 
precept and philosophy of the renowned Swami Vivkananda who alone can be the guiding 
star of our destiny and the architect of the future of modern India. All these attributes make 
prodigious Narendra, a universal swami. Rabindranath Tagore rightly said underlining the 
relevance of Viavekanda: "If you want to know India, study Vivekananda. In him everything 
is positive and nothing negative" (quoted in Vivekanand : A Biography). 
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